ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL – SPECIAL MEETING
MONDAY 6 JULY 2009 AT 11.30AM
PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge, Mrs Glendinning, Hendry, Mrs Robson, Mrs Styth, Knapton (substitute for Cllr Mrs Vasey) and Allison (substitute for Cllr Mrs Farmer).
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson – Leader and promoting Carlisle Portfolio Holder
EEOSP.01/09
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN
At its meeting on 29 June 2009 full Council agreed that each of the three largest political groups had one Scrutiny Chairman and one Vice-Chairman (on separate committees where possible) to be decided in discussion by the Leaders of the three largest political groups and, in the absence of agreement, then the Council will decide the appointments in such manner as it determines.  As a result of this resolution and the failure to appoint a Vice Chairman at its meeting on 11 June 2009 nominations for a Vice Chairman from the Liberal Democrat Group were invited.  

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Mrs Farmer be appointed as Vice Chairman of the Environment and Economy Overview & Scrutiny Panel for the municipal year 2009/10.  

It was:

RESOLVED – That Councillor Mrs Farmer be appointed as Vice Chairman of the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel for the municipal year 2009/10. 

EEOSP.02/09
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Mrs Vasey and Mrs Farmer
EEOSP.03/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.
EEOSP.04/09
ESTABLISHING A TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME FOR CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL
A report was submitted of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (CE.14/09) regarding the proposed restructure of the City Council’s Senior Management Team, as part of the Transformation Programme.  The report outlined the need to develop a new Management Team with a structure shaped by the new corporate priorities.
Prior to this meeting, Members had attended a joint informal Scrutiny Workshop and received a presentation on the proposals from the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) and Mr Vic Hewitt (Associate of the North West Employers Association).

The Executive had on 16 June 2009 considered the matter (EX.132/09) and decided:

“(1)
That the Executive notes the proposed restructure proposals as set out in report C.12/09.

(2)
That the report be referred to a special meeting of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees on 6 July 2009 for their consideration.

(3)
That the report be referred to a meeting of the Employment Panel on 9 July 2009 for their consideration.

(4)
That the Executive give further consideration to the comments submitted by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee, the Employment Panel and by staff at a further meeting of the Executive on 9 July 2009.

(5)
That the Executive will then be in a position to submit recommendations on the restructure proposals to a Full Council Meeting on 14 July 2009 for approval.  It being envisaged that those recommendations would include delegating to the Employment Panel authority to approve the final details of any severance arrangements to be entered into with post holders affected by the proposals following recommendations by the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.”
Members were asked to comment and make recommendations, based on the report and presentation, for submission to the Executive on 9 July, prior to submission of a recommendation to the meeting of the full Council on 14 July 2009.
During discussion, Members raised the following questions and observations:
· It was generally felt that if the strategy of the transformation programme was about working closer with communities there needs to be more finance and support put into the individual wards
· There was concern that use of the word ‘strategic’ may give the wrong message to the public and that the titles of the Strategic Managers should reconsidered
· There was concern about the Strategic Manager for Policy reporting directly to the Chief Executive and whether there was a need for some of the services that were not at the ‘heart’ of the new structure to be moved to other strategic areas eg emergency planning

· It was however agreed that some areas eg shared services strategy should report directly to the Chief Executive

· It was agreed that if the Strategic Managers did not have any operational responsibility there should be clear contact points for Members to sort out issues that arise within their wards.  It was felt there is an over-emphasis on ‘strategic’ and an under emphasis on ‘managers’
· There was concern about the potential gap between the Strategic Managers and the operational managers and staff lower down in the structure
· It was felt that backbench members may be able to become more involved through shared services and neighbourhood forums and that this would give the Council some defence in the event of the formation of a unitary authority
· There was concern that the transformation programme would be an internal exercise and that there was no scope for bringing in new managers from external sources.  

· It was agreed that it would be useful to know from information already held how other authorities have restructured, without using those methods as a blueprint to restructure Carlisle City Council

· There was concern that, as there may be a number of people in senior management posts who would welcome early retirement as part of the transformation programme, there may be several managers leaving the authority at the same time resulting in a gap in knowledge across the authority
Cllr Mitchelson advised that the Employment Panel had looked at the potential risks involved in several senior managers leaving the authority at the same time.  Once the transformation programme had been approved by Council on 14 July 2009 there will be a request for expression in interest for early retirement.  However, the Employment Panel will decide which, if any, members of staff will be allowed to retire.

· It was felt that budgets should possibly be passed down to ward manager level and that ward members should know the level of budgets relevant to their wards

· The question was asked that as there have been a number of reorganisations resulting in a reduction in the number of senior managers would there come a time when Councillor numbers would be reviewed?

· It was felt that the presentation had not made clear how the new structure would avoid silo working and it was agreed that it would depend on who was given the posts of strategic managers that would determine how well the flexibility would be achieved

· It was agreed that, should the transformation programme be approved by Council on 14 July 2009, the Executive should take ownership of the programme

RESOLVED – That the comments and concerns identified by the Committee, as detailed above, be conveyed to the Executive, and in particular:

(a) That Members were concerned that use of the word ‘strategic’ may give the wrong message to the public and that the titles of the Strategic Managers should reconsidered

(b) That Members were concerned about the Strategic Manager for Policy reporting directly to the Chief Executive and whether there was a need for some of the services that were not at the ‘heart’ of the new structure to be moved to other strategic areas eg emergency planning

(c) That Members were concerned about the potential gap between the Strategic Managers and the operational managers and staff lower down in the structure and that they would like assurances about how this would be addressed

(d) That Members felt that backbench members may be able to become more involved through shared services and neighbourhood forums and that this would give the Council some defence in the event of the formation of a unitary authority and that they would like assurances about how this would be addressed
(e) That Members agreed that it would be useful to know from information already held how other authorities have restructured, without using those methods as a blueprint to restructure Carlisle City Council
(f) That Members were concerned that, as there may be a number of people in senior management posts who would welcome early retirement as part of the transformation programme, there may be several managers leaving the authority at the same time resulting in a gap in knowledge across the authority and that they would like assurances about how this would be addressed

(g) That Members felt that budgets should possibly be passed down to ward manager level and that ward members should know the level of budgets relevant to their wards and that they would like assurances about how this would be addressed
(h) That Members felt that the presentation had not made clear how the new structure would avoid silo working and it was agreed that it would depend on who was given the posts of strategic managers that would determine how well the flexibility would be achieved and that they would like assurances about how this would be addressed
[The meeting ended at 12:00]

